CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

DECEMBER 11, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Harper, Alderman Short, Alderman Hartley, Chief Brian Jeffries, City Clerk Sue Hogarth and City Collector Katie Harper.  Also present were Brian Hemmer of Alliance Water Resources and Jim Bensman from MECO Engineering.   Alderman Davis was on vacation and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe was unable to attend.
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  
Roll call deemed a quorum present.
PRIOR MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Motion was made to approve meeting minutes from November 2018 by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
Motion carried
READING OF UNPAID BILLS                                                                               Motion was made to approve the unpaid bills by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.                                                                                                                                                                      
AYES - All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
Motion carried

PROJECT UPDATES
Boonslick Regional Planning Commission Update – Mayor Wilch                                    Chad Eggen from Boonslick was unable to attend but Mayor Wilch stated that the environmentals have been completed and the grant process is waiting on final approval from (1) remaining tribe from Osage Nation. 
Update from MECO Engineering – Jim Bensman with MECO Engineering 
Jim with MECO Engineering brought Christmas goodies and the preliminary design plans to the board for the wastewater treatment plant.  Jim has also presented the design plans & technical specifications to Brian Hemmer with Alliance.  He asked the board to review the designs and provide any feedback.  Jim will also provide electronic copies of the designs and email them to City Clerk Sue Hogarth and Tony Sneed with Alliance.  The Board of Aldermen thanked Jim for the designs and Mayor Wilch asked about the timeline schedule through May 2019.  Jim would like to have the final designs ready by early February and to start approvals for drawings in February / March so they can start advertising for bids in April.  This timeline may fluctuate depending on DNR.  Jim asked Mayor Wilch to look over the designs and provide feedback as soon as possible including  any logistical information such as additional easements, etc. 

PETITIONS, REMONSTRANCES, COMPLAINTS AND REQUESTS AND THE HEARING OF ANY PERSON OR GROUP DESIRING TO ADDRESS THE BOARD, EACH OF WHOM HAVE FILED PRIOR REQUESTS TO BE PLACED ON THE AGENDA IN COMPLIANCE WITH CITY CODE 24.105
- Request for payment agreement for water bill at 204 S. 4th St.                                                    
- Susan Callahan / City Collector Katie Harper      
Ms. Callahan is requesting a payment agreement for $160.06.  She did make a payment of $100 towards her bill so this is the remaining balance.  She lost her job and went from 2 incomes to 1 income and her boyfriend will help her catch up on her bill.  Alderman Harper & Alderman Rockwell asked if she would be able to honor the agreement and she agreed.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to agree to a 6 month payment plan of $26.68 per month in addition to her regular bill, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

- Request for Sewer Abatement/Payment Agreement for home at 305 Pin Oak Park Dr.
- Paula Crenshaw / City Collector Katie Harper  
Ms. Crenshaw had (2) water leaks over a 2 month billing cycle and the leak has been repaired.  City Collector Katie Harper explained that Ms. Crenshaw is requesting a sewer abatement of $62.42 for the 2 months.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to approved the sewer abatement, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

She is also requesting a payment agreement for the water bill over a 6 month period of $115.76 per month in addition to her regular water bill.  She will pay the $115.76 payment in December and will start the $38.18 payment plan for the sewer in January.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to approve the sewer abatement and payment plan, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

- Request for Sewer Abatement/Payment Agreement for home at 306 David St. 

- Amanda Behringer / City Collector Katie Harper 

Ms. Behringer had a water leak under her home at 306 David St. for 30,000 gallons over a 2 month billing cycle.  The leak will be fixed by tomorrow but it is currently shut off on her side of the home.  City Collector Katie Harper explained that her November bill is $213.55 and her next month’s bill will be $408.53 but her average bill is $90.40.  Ms. Behringer is requesting a sewer abatement of $163.40 over the 2 month billing cycle.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to approve the sewer abatement payment, seconded by Alderman Harper.


 AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Ms. Behringer is also requesting a 6 month payment plan for her excess water bill of $277.88 which will come to $46.32 per month in addition to her regular water bill of $90.40.  A motion was made by Alderman Harper to approve the 6 month payment plan, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried 
  - Request for Sewer Abatement for home at 803 N. 4th St.                                                     
-  Ruby Hofner / City Collector Katie Harper       
City Collector Katie Harper spoke on behalf of Ms. Hoffner since she was unable to attend the meeting.  There was an underground water leak between her home and the meter at 803 N. 4th St. that was brought up at the November board meeting.  She has paid her bill but would like to request an abatement on the sewer portion of the bill for her November bill since the leak occurred over 2 billing cycles.  Her average sewer bill is $31.43 which is the minimum and the current sewer bill for November is $143.36 for a difference of $65.52.  The bill would total $380.46 - $65.52 = $314.94.   Motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to approve the sewer abatement request for the November bill, seconded by Alderman Harper.   
                                                                                    












 AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Discussion on next steps for sale of the old Elsberry City Hall building/property 
- Mayor Wilch
Alderman Hartley suggested that we try to list the property with a broker / real estate company and/or have the property appraised and have comps pulled to see what kind of value / cost to place on the property.  City Attorney Guinness suggested to send out a Request for Proposals (RFP) to the brokers in the area and see who would be interested in listing the property.  The property is currently zoned residential.  
Motion was made by Alderman Hartley to send out an RFP to list the Old City Hall building & property, seconded by Alderman Harper.                                                                                    

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Discussion on hiring AHAL Preconstruction Services LLC as a consultant for the 
Wastewater Treatment Plant – Mayor Wilch
Mayor Wilch asked the board if they would be interested in hiring AHAL Preconstruction Services or another impartial 3rd party consultant to serve as a liaison between the city and MECO Engineering for the wastewater treatment facility.  Winfield is currently using AHAL for their facility.  There is no grant money available for his services and his contract is based upon how often his services are used.  Alderman Hartley asked to see how much his services would be based on 16 hours/month and Alderman Rockwell agreed with this request.   Brian Hemmer w/Alliance stated that Tony Sneed with Alliance is not a big fan of this idea but we could have AHAL work with Alliance as a team.  Alderman Hartley asked if Paul Mueller would be interested in consulting as a 3rd party and Mayor Wilch stated that former alderman Rusty Kinion may also like to review the designs.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to request a contract bid from AHAL, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Update on 911 Amendment for April 2019 Ballot – City Attorney Guinness 
City Attorney Guinness hasn't received any more information from his phone call requests but the City of Troy is not supporting this amendment without any additional information to evaluate the numbers that were presented.   Mayor Wilch stated that we received the new 911 dispatch fee contract for 2019 and he gave this to City Attorney Guinness to review.  We will present the 911 contract at the January meeting for approval.
NEW BUSINESS

Review Budgets for 2019  – Mayor Wilch / City Clerk Sue Hogarth
City Clerk Sue Hogarth presented copies of the proposed 2019 budget to the Board of Aldermen to review.  All the budgets balanced except there were some discrepancies with the General Revenue budget since we absorbed the rent and 911 dispatch fees from Emergency Services.  For the Water O&M Department budget, we eliminated the WWSS budget and moved all the items into either the sewer or water O&M budgets.  The sewer budget balanced but we have a surplus for the water O&M budget.  We had Michael Hartman from USDA review both the sewer and water O&M budgets to make sure we were in compliance with our debt obligation and he suggested we might use the water O&M surplus to pay off our debt early or put it towards infrastructure projects.  Mayor Wilch suggested to review the budgets each quarter to stay on track.  and we will need to submit the balanced budget to the state.  Alderman Rockwell and Alderman Short suggested to set up an Infrastructure meeting on Tuesday 12/18/18 at 6:30PM and an Emergency Services meeting on Tuesday 12/18/18 at 5PM.  A final budget meeting with the full board will be set up on Wednesday 12/19/18 at 6PM to review the General. budget and approve the overall. budget.  City Clerk Sue Hogarth will send out agendas for these meetings later this week.
Approval of MOPERM Renewal Contract with 12% increase for 2019                         
- City Clerk Sue Hogarth 
The MOPERM Renewal Contract for 2019 was presented to the aldermen and there will be a 12% increase or a total of $2,321.00.  This is accounted for in the budgets for 2019.  Alderman Hartley and Alderman Short suggested to review some alternative companies for bids in June 2019 since it is too late for this renewal agreement for 2019.  
Upgrade on RICOH Copier/Lease Agreement for City Hall  - City Clerk Sue Hogarth 
City Clerk Sue Hogarth received a proposal from RICOH to upgrade our existing copier model to a newer model which will save money on our existing contract overall.  She presented the proposal to the aldermen outlining the costs and savings.  The current copier contract is $224 per month and the new copier contract will be $209 per month.  The total annual savings will be $176 and the total 5 year savings will be $883.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to approve the new copier contract & upgrade, seconded by Alderman Harper.       
   AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried                                                       


Pay Raises for City Hall Employees  - Mayor Wilch / City Clerk Sue Hogarth
The pay raises will be for Tammy Sharpe, Sue Hogarth and Pam Stewart and is budgeted in General Revenue for 50 cents per hour.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell  to table this request for the special budget meeting, seconded by Alderman Harper.                                                                                  

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Recommendation for New Computers for City Hall -  Mayor Wilch  
Mayor Wilch explained that the computers for City Hall need to be upgraded since the last time was in 2013.  An estimated amount was included in the general revenue budget.   Motion was made by Alderman Short to go out for bids for new computers for City Hall, seconded by Alderman Rockwell. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Approval of annual Service Awards for City of Elsberry Employees                            
-  City Clerk Sue Hogarth 

City Clerk Sue Hogarth presented the request for the annual service awards to the aldermen based on years of service for all city employees.  Mayor Wilch stated that these service awards have been given out since the mid 1980's.  City Attorney Guinness said they should be included as part of an ordinance or in a compensation package.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to table this for the special session budget meeting, seconded by Alderman Hartley.            .                                                                                                                   


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Discussion on Past Due Payment for Excessive Water Bill at the home of Tinaka Pennington at 404 N. 3rd St. totaling $5,128.13 (346,000 gallons)   
                           
- City Collector Katie Harper  

City Collector Katie Harper spoke with Mr. Lonsberry (plumber) and Mr. Ivy (landlord) regarding the 346,000 gallon water bill for Ms. Pennington.   Alliance had replaced her water meter and it was tested numerous times and was not registering any leaks.  It was determined that Ms. Pennington had received an eviction notice from Mr. Ivy and was upset and left the water running in multiple locations in her home on purpose to drive up the water bill.  Mayor Wilch stated that Ms. Pennington came into City Hall about a week ago complaining about her shut off fee and said she would be leaving town soon and Mayor Wilch also spoke with Mr. Ivy and he is aware that he will be responsible for paying the bill.  She currently does not have water and she also has numerous tickets that haven't been paid.   A motion was made by Alderman Short to collect the bill from the landlord, seconded by Alderman Harper. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

A motion was made by Alderman Short to send this back to the Emergency Services Committee to determine pricing for the budget and to present this at a budget meeting at a later date, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.                                                                                    
AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
Motion carried

Laptops for Board of Aldermen / Software Package presented at November Board  
Meeting - Alderman Short
Alderman Short presented a sheet for laptop pricing to see if the board would like to discuss getting laptops & purchasing a software package for $4950 per year for the board of aldermen to use for board meetings and submission of meeting contents that was presented at the November board meeting.  It was determined that a total of (8) laptops would be needed in addition to the software package.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to table this discussion for the special budget meeting to see if this will fit in the budget, seconded by Alderman Hartley.   

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Street Patch on David Street - Brian Hemmer w/Alliance / Mayor Wilch
Brian Hemmer with Alliance said that Roto Rooter had recently dug a hole in the new asphalt on North David St to make a sewer repair for a resident's home.  Alderman Hartley suggested to place concrete in the hole with a 2" x 2" asphalt overlay.  He will check to see if they can asphalt it now and will give an update at next week's Infrastructure meeting.  
Driveway Replacement at 509 Lincoln St. - Brian Hemmer w/Alliance
Brian Hemmer w/Alliance received a bid from Bill Howard to fix the driveway at 509 Lincoln St. for $1,800 to remove and replace the concrete which comes to $6.43 per square foot.  This was due to a water main break and the driveway is 15' x 17' with a 5' x 5' sidewalk and this will come out of the Water O&M budget.  Brian Hemmer and the homeowner will inspect and approve the job to make sure there are no uneven areas.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to accept the $1,800 bid, seconded by Alderman  Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Update on Sewer Forced Main with Elsberry Health Care Center                                                     
- Brian Hemmer w/Alliance
Brian recently met with Kyle Pociask/VP of Four Points Land Surveying & Engineering who is the engineering firm that is working with the Elsberry Health Care Center on the forced main sewer hooking up from Hwy B lift station.  Kyle is concerned about the flushing velocity of adding a 6" forced main that the board of aldermen had suggested in a previous meeting.  Alderman Hartley stated that the 3" forced main has a max of 17,000 gallons which wouldn't be enough if they added on with a new assisted living center facility.  Kyle suggested going with a 4" forced main which has a max of 29,500 gallons, a better flushing velocity and allows for future upgrades.  He believes the 6" forced main is too large for this project.  It was asked about the plans for the Hwy B lift station and Brian Hemmer stated that it would need to be upsized but if we bypass the lift station, it would eliminate the need for a generator.  

Water & Sewer Inspections - Mayor Wilch
Mayor Wilch stated that this issue arose in regards to the contractor who did the backfill on the David Street repair before it was inspected by the city.  He suggested that we get clarification on our ordinance to require an outside contractor allow the city/Alliance  inspect any water or sewer projects prior to backfiling the job to make sure it was all hooked up correctly.   A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to pursue that ordinance clarification, seconded by Alderman Harper.            

   AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Reward Program that leads to convictions for the Elsberry Police Department            
- Mayor Wilch
Mayor Wilch suggested a civilian reward program be instituted for the Elsberry Police Department which would pay out a reward to a civilian for a lead on a crime or criminal that would lead to a conviction.  He is not sure if we can legally fund a reward program like this.  Alderman Hartley thinks it would be a good idea.  It might help with NECAC housing to uphold them to certain standards.  Alderman Harper would like to start tuning this up and will make a call to Diane at NECAC to see what can be done about making them more accountable for the people they send to Elsberry for housing.  City Attorney Guinness can address this legal issue in closed session.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to table this discussion for closed session, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

INTRODUCTION AND READING OF BILLS FOR PASSAGE                                          
- City Attorney Guinness
City Attorney Guinness explained that Bill 2018-12-001 will have law enforcement hours coincide with state statutes and the Fair Labor Standards Act based upon either a 7-day or 8-day work period.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to read the bill two times by title only, seconded by Alderman Harper. 


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Bill 2018-12-001 - An ordinance to provide for law enforcement work period hours policy by replacing subsections 23.160.2 and 23.160.3 of the Elsberry Municipal Code.

23.160 Section 2.  The standard work week for non-exempt employees shall be five (5) days or a total of (40) hours per week, except police officers who shall work a standard of forty-eight and 85 hundredths (48.85) hours per 8-day work period; or forty-two and seventy-five hundredths (42.75) per 7-day work period.  For any other work period established for the police department, full-time police officers shall work a standard work period equal to the number of hours that bears the same relationship to 171 as the number of days in the work period bears to 28.  

23.160 Section 3.  Exempt employees are expected to work those hours necessary to assure the satisfactory performance of their departments, but not less than forty (40) hours per week.  The chief of the police department is expected to work not less than forty-eight and 85 hundredths (48.85) hours per 8-day work period; or forty-two and seventy-five hundredths (42.75) per 7-day work period.  For any other work period established for the police department, the Police Chief shall work the number of hours that bears the same relationship to 171 as the number of days in the work period bears to 28.  

A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to adopt the bill, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

City Attorney Guinness explained that Bill 2018-12-002 will reflect the current pay increase that was approved by the Board of Aldermen for the City Collector earlier this year that took effect after the April 2018 election.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to read the bill two times by title only, seconded by Alderman Harper. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Bill 2018-12-002 - An Ordinance setting the compensation, benefits, and duties of the City Collector by replacing subsections 21.615.1 and 21.615.2, and by replacing section 21.630 of the Elsberry City Code.

21.615 Section 1.  The office of City Collector shall be a full-time position.  The person holding such office shall devote a minimum of thirty-five (35) working hours per week during normal City Hall business hours in the active performance of the Collector's duties, exclusive of vacation time and other allowable and earned holidays, sick leave, and other leave time as provided for the Collector by ordinance.  

21.615 Section 2.  The office of the City Collector shall be located in City Hall and shall be open to the public for transaction of business at all times when other City offices are regularly open to the public for business.  The Collector shall be available and perform the Collector's duties during such regular office hours, subject to lunch hours, breaks, approved non-public hours, allowable vacation days, allowable sick days, etc. or as otherwise approved by the Board of Aldermen.  The Board of Aldermen may limit the days and times that the Collector may work within City Hall and the locations where such business and work may be conducted.  

21.630 Section 2.  The Elsberry City Code is amended by replacing 21.630 with the following:  The City Collector shall receive as compensation for the performance of the Collector's duties a salary of $97.86 per day for each week day worked, excluding weekends but including holidays, vacation, sick leave, education leave, funeral leave, jury leave and disability leave (maximum of 260 paid work days per year).  Holidays, vacation, sick leave, education leave, funeral leave, jury leave and disability leave days shall be earned as provided in 21.635.  If the Collector fails to work during the full time of normal City Hall hours, the Collector shall be paid a percentage of her daily rate that day that is proportionate to the number of hours worked to the number ouf hours that City Hall is routinely open for public business (excluding night meetings).  
For example, if City Hall is normally open for 7 hours a day, and the Collector only works 5 of those hours, the Collector will receive 5/7 of the daily rate or $69.90 for that day.  The Collector may apply applicable and allowable sick leave, funeral leave, etc. for the time missed, provided that the sick leave, funeral leave has been earned and is otherwise allowable to the Collector for the purpose intended.  

A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to adopt the bill, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:
They would still like to do something with the light behind the library in the fenced in alcove area.  There is a light by the back door now so Alderman Harper was questioning whether they will need more lighting or replace the light fixture.  If it is less than $500 and it is in the budget, the city clerk can write up a purchase order and have Alliance install the light.  Brian will advise on the type of light needed. 
Cemetery / Parks: 
 Nothing to report
Infrastructure:
Nothing to report
Emergency Services:
   Nothing to report
Page Branch Park:   They have a Valentine dinner/dance fundraiser at the Elsberry Community Center on Feb 16, 2019 with food, music and silent auctions.  Tickets are for sale at City Hall, the Elsberry Democrat and Peoples Bank.  Must be 21 or older but the community center cannot serve alcohol but you can bring your own. 
Old Glory Jubilee:
Nothing to report
Tree Board: 
Nothing to report.  
REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR

Mayor Wilch:   We have our road salt on supply and we will replaced the borrowed salt with the Special Road District.  He is glad we are moving forward on our treatment facility. 
Alderman Davis:  Not present
Alderman Hartley:  He asked for an update on the screenings to fill the old lift station and Brian Hemmer w/Alliance said they were being delivered this week.  Alderman Hartley also stated that the Robison place looks like a junkyard.  Chief Jeffries stated that he has been issued numerous citations.  City Attorney suggested that a letter be drafted to send to the homeowner if the board approves to have the property cleaned up within a certain time frame as noted by ordinance.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to have the letter drafted and sent out this week, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Alderman Short:  Nothing to report 
Alderman Harper:  Nothing to report
Alderman Rockwell:    Nothing to report  
REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney –  Nothing for Open Session
Brian Hemmer –  Everyone is invited to the Alliance Christmas lunch 
Police Chief Jeffries - Closed Session
Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Not present
Katie Harper – City Collector – Nothing to report
Sue Hogarth – City Clerk – Today is the first day for candidate filing.  We have (3) positions open for alderman with (1) position in each ward.  Alderman Short is up for his term for Ward 2. 
VOTE TO TAKE UP BUSINESS TO BE CONDUCTED IN CLOSED SESSION

A motion was made by Alderman Short to go into closed session with vote to close pursuant to RSMo Section 610.021 Section (1) Legal actions, causes of action, litigation, or confidential or privileged communications with its attorneys and Section (3) Hiring, firing, disciplining or promoting of particular employees by the city, (13) Individually identifiable personnel records, performance ratings or records pertaining to employees or applicants for employment, and (14) Records which are protected from disclosure by law, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

 RESUME OPEN SESSION 
Mayor Wilch resumed the open session meeting at 9:03PM.

Chief Jeffries requested permission to accept a 3rd job doing civil documentation for Warren/Lincoln/Pike counties 3-4 days/month on Sundays and evening hours.  A motion was made by Alderman Rockwell to approve the request for the 3rd job for Chief Jeffries, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made to adjourn the board meeting by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Open session meeting was adjourned at 9:04PM.    
